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Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law

judge’s opinion filed September 13, 2016.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant proved

dental treatment was reasonably necessary in connection

with the compensable injury.  After reviewing the entire

record de novo, the Full Commission reverses the

administrative law judge’s opinion.  
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I.  HISTORY

The record indicates that Nicholas Webber, now age

50, became employed as a service technician for the

respondents in May 2003.  The claimant testified that he

underwent two root canal surgeries after becoming

employed with the respondents.  The claimant agreed on

cross-examination that the root canal procedures

occurred in 2004.  These procedures were not causally

related to the claimant’s work for the respondents.

The parties stipulated that the employment

relationship existed on all relevant dates, including

October 14, 2005.  The claimant testified, “I think

October 14th I was working and basically could not

continue my work.”  The claimant testified that he

believed his condition was related to getting in and out

of his work truck.  

The parties have stipulated that the claimant

“sustained a compensable injury on October 20, 2005.”  

According to the record, the claimant treated at

Cornerstone Family Clinic on October 20, 2005, at which

time the assessment included musculoskeletal pain and

lower back pain.  An x-ray of the claimant’s lumbar

spine on October 20, 2005 showed “Disc space narrowing



WEBBER - F511949 3

at the lumbosacral junction without evidence of other

abnormalities.”  

The claimant treated with Dr. Arthur M. Johnson

beginning December 13, 2005: “Mr. Webber is seen for low

back pains.  He has had problems that have been going on

since October 2005 with low back pain, hip pain and

right posterior to the knee.  He has a tingling in the

right hip and also some burning sensation and difficulty

walking....On his lumbar myelogram he has a large disk

herniation on the right at L5-S1 with nerve root

compression at L5 and S1....The patient is to be

scheduled for right L5-S1 lumbar diskectomy and I have

explained the procedure to the patient along with the

risks and benefits to include infection, bleeding, bowel

or bladder dysfunction, paralysis, death, meningitis,

nerve root damage, etc.”  

Dr. Johnson performed surgery on December 16, 2005: 

“Right L5-S1 lumbar discectomy using the pipeline

system.”  The pre- and post-operative diagnosis was

“Right L5-S1 lumbar disc herniation.”  The claimant

followed up at Cornerstone Family Medical Clinic and

reported incontinence with difficulty voiding.  Dr.

Kenneth Meacham’s impression on January 9, 2006 was “A
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bladder neck dysfunction versus a hyptonic bladder.” 

Dr. Meacham’s treatment included prescriptions of

Bactrim and Flomax.  The claimant was provided physical

therapy treatment beginning January 26, 2006.    

A pre-hearing order was filed on January 31, 2006. 

The claimant contended, among other things, that his

condition was “due to his job duties.”  The parties

stipulated that the respondents controverted the claim. 

The respondents contended that the claimant did not

sustain a compensable back injury.  The parties agreed

to litigate the issue, “1.  Whether the claimant

sustained a compensable injury to his low back as a

result of cumulative stress or trauma during his

employment with the respondent.”  The parties also

agreed to litigate the claimant’s entitlement to medical

treatment and temporary total disability benefits.

The claimant testified that he began receiving

dental treatment from Robert L. Ward, D.D.S. in 2006.  

The claimant reported at Cornerstone Clinic on

February 17, 2006 that he was suffering from loose

stool, but “Bladder - better.”  

Dr. Johnson performed additional surgery on

April 26, 2006: “Right L4-5 and L5-S1 transforaminal



WEBBER - F511949 5

lumbar interbody fusion with bone marrow aspirate taken

from the patient’s right iliac crest and graft taken

from local site and mixed with cancellous bone chips.” 

The pre- and post-operative diagnosis was “Ruptured

annulus L4-5 with recurrent disc herniation on the left

at L5-S1.”  The claimant was again provided physical

therapy following surgery.  Dr. Johnson informed the

claimant’s attorney on January 4, 2007 that the

claimant’s work for the respondents “has most likely, to

a reasonable degree of medical certainty, contributed to

his lumbar disc herniation and lumbar disc disease

requiring surgical intervention.”      

After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed

an opinion on April 19, 2007.  The administrative law

judge found, among other things, that the claimant

sustained a compensable injury to his lumbar spine on or

about October 14, 2005.  The administrative law judge

found that medical treatment provided from Cornerstone

Family Medical Clinic and treatment provided by Dr.

Johnson was reasonably necessary.  The administrative

law judge awarded a period of temporary total disability

benefits.   
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The Full Commission affirmed and adopted the

administrative law judge’s decision in an opinion filed

October 29, 2007.  The Arkansas Court of Appeals 

affirmed the Commission in an unpublished opinion

delivered June 4, 2008.  The parties have stipulated

that “all prior opinions are final and res judicata.”

The parties have stipulated that the claimant

“became permanently and totally disabled as of

January 27, 2009" as a result of the compensable back

injury. 

Robert L. Ward, D.D.S. stated on January 4, 2016:

I have examined Mr. Webber visually and
radiographically and found advanced erosion,
abrasion decay, recurrent decay and failing
restoration.

Mr. Webber reports that he was treated for
pain for an extended period of time with
prescription pain medications and he also
reports that he has vomited many times as a
result of his pain medications.

If the history that Mr. Webber has provided
me regarding his long term use of prescription
pain medications is correct, it is my opinion
within a reasonable degree of medical
certainty, that the conditions that I have
found regarding Mr. Webber’s teeth are
causally related to his long term use of
prescription pain medications.  

Due to the conditions that I have found
regarding Mr. Webber’s teeth, I recommend full
mouth extractions and placement of dental
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implants and fixed prostheses as treatment for
his condition.  

Dr. Harry M. Lehrer corresponded with a dental

coordinator for MTI America on March 10, 2016:

I had the opportunity to review the medical
and dental records afforded me of Mr. Nicholas
Webber, a fifty (50) year old male, who was
involved in an industrial accident on 25
October 2005, and sustained bodily injuries.
In addition, it is alleged that Mr. Webber
had untoward dental sequela due to
prescription medications he has been utilizing
due to his physical symptomologies.  The
following is my evaluation and assessment of
the dental treatment rendered and/or proposed
with respect to causality from the incident
and an opinion on the appropriateness of
it....

As aforementioned, Mr. Nicholas Webber’s
documented dental treatment was solely from
26 May 2015, which was the extraction of tooth
number thirty one (31).  It was documented
that the tooth was “bothering him for about 1
year - due to health issues he hasn’t been
able to have anything done”....

There were no dental records of Mr. Nicholas
Webber approximating the incident of 25
October 2005 and therefore no documentation of
any oral or facial injuries.  The only sequela
from the incident were bodily injuries and the
medications pertaining to them.  Although Mr.
Webber had significant dental treatment,
evidenced in the Panorex of 26 May 2015, he
had adequate bony support of his dentition.  
As aforementioned, I did not witness any
dental treatment plans that were formulated.
Tooth number thirty one (31) was extracted on
26 May 2015 which allegedly was symptomatic
for approximately one (1) year, which
presented with significant recurrent caries
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that, with a high degree of medical and dental
probability, deemed it hopeless for retention.
Therefore, it is my opinion that the loss of
it was not causally related to the incident of
25 October 2005, but rather from chronic, pre-
existing conditions.  In addition, I did not
observe any untoward dentition which would
have resulted from the incident.  It is true
that many medications can result in xerostomia
(dry mouth) which would have a greater
predilection for an individual to develop
carious lesions, however, this syndrome was
not reported in Mr. Webber’s medical records
and/or the limited dental records.  In
addition, even though xerostomia is
compromising to the dentition, it can be
circumvented by meticulous dental hygiene and
more frequent professional dental visits, and
with specific recommendations by the providers
(rinses, adjunctive cleaning aids, etc.).  
Therefore, by my knowledge, experience,
judgment, and training, I opine that any
dental treatment rendered and/or recommended
for Mr. Nicholas Webber is not causally
related to the industrial accident of 25
October 2005 and is not medically necessary
with respect to it. 

A pre-hearing order was filed on May 10, 2016.  The

claimant contended that his need for dental treatment

was “a compensable consequence of his compensable

injury.  Therefore, the respondents should be ordered to

pay for the treatment recommended by Dr. Ward.”  The

respondents contended, “Discovery is ongoing with regard

to the claimant’s request.  At this juncture, there is

no causal relationship between the claimant’s request

for dental treatment and his work-related injury.  The
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respondents also contend that based on this they are not

liable for the dental treatment.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issue:

1.  Whether the claimant is entitled to dental
treatment recommended by Dr. Ward.

Dr. Henry F. Simmons, Jr. corresponded with counsel

for the respondents on June 19, 2016:

At your request I reviewed a set of documents
that you provided me regarding Mr. Nicholas
Webber.  Specifically, I studied portions of
the medical records, the dental reports of
Robert Ward, DDS dated 1/4/2016; Harry Lehrer,
DMD dated 3/16/2016; pain specialist Scott
Mayerberger, MD dated 6/5/2014; records from
Medisave Pharmacy #2 extending from 7/10/2012
to 4/27/2016; Mr. Webber’s supplemental
deposition, and literature noted in the
attached list of references.

My purpose in so doing was to address your
question regarding the extent to which this
data demonstrates within reasonable medical
and toxicological certainty or probability
that Mr. Webber’s current dental problems were
caused by “long term use of prescription pain
medications” as opined by Dr. Ward.  My
opinion, within reasonable medical and
toxicological certainty, is that Dr. Ward’s
conclusion as reported is speculation....

Mr. Webber is a 50 year old man with chronic
pain attributed to a back injury on 10/25/2005
which has been treated surgically and
medically.  At this time his complaints center
upon alleged complications of the medical
treatment.  Specifically, he claims that
subsequent problems with his dentition are due
to some of the medications that he has taken
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since his injury that induced vomiting which
damaged his teeth.  

Medications noted in the aforementioned
prescription record or 2016 deposition include
opioid analgesics [oxycodone, Opana/
hydromorphone], anticholingergic medications
[hyoscyamine, promethazine, dicyclomine/
Bentyl], antidepressants [Cymbalta/
duloxetine, escitalopram,], anxiolytics
[clonazepam], antacid medications [Nexium/
esomeprazole], gastrointestinal promotility
agents [metoclopramide], antihyperlipidemics
[simvastatin], antidiabetic medications
[Levemir/insulin, glyburide], antinausea
agents [promethazine/Phenadoz] and
antihypertensives [lisinopril].

Based on the aforementioned information, Mr.
Webber has many other medical problems in
addition to those involving his back and
teeth.  Among them are diabetes mellitus,
hypertension, hyperlipidemia, depression,
irritable bowel syndrome, dizziness and
tinnitus.  For example he testified that he
underwent resection of three feet of bowel
and placement of a temporary colostomy in
2015.  Although he testified that the effects
of his medications led to the procedure, the
related records are not available at this
point.  Bowel resection necessitated by
opioid effects would be very unusual,
despite the fact that they may lead to
nausea, vomiting and constipation.  To accept
his statement as toxicologically valid I would
need to see the records and their wording
would have to be convincing.  That noted, at
the time of deposition Mr. Webber also had a
prescription for Colasa [mesalamine], a
medication used to treat acute ulcerative
proctitis, an often severe inflammatory
disease that sometimes leads to surgical
therapy.  If he has this condition, it would
be unrelated to his back injury.
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From the above, it is not possible for me to
identify either the cause or the duration of
Mr. Webber’s dental problems.  Not only are
there various mutually exclusive historical
details but also competing explanations.  I
will list the problems with the conclusion as
a series of points below.

1.  The claimant testified that he had had two
root canals done before his injury in 2005.  
Given that this procedure is not carried out
on healthy teeth, his contention that he had
good dental health antedating the event needs
further scrutiny.  Such investigation has been
compromised by the lack of available dental
records antedating his back injury.

2.  Opioids do sometimes provoke nausea and
vomiting.  Mr. Webber testified that the
“narcotic” medication that he has taken for
ten plus years had caused him to vomit every
two hours.  However, when pain specialist 
Scott Mayerberger evaluated the claimant’s
records in 2014, he found that Mr. Webber was
obtaining “significant benefit” from his pain
medication and that he was “not experiencing
significant side effects from this
medication.”  The physician’s faith in these
statements is supported by his recommendation
that Mr. Webber continue to take a potent
opioid medication.  If the claimant had been
suffering from vomiting related injury to his
teeth after 9 years, it is difficult to
understand why the problem did not lead to a
documented complaint.  Furthermore, if he
had indeed been vomiting every two hours for
any significant fraction of the time between
the time of his injury and 2014, I would have
expected him to have had indeed been vomiting
every two hours for any significant fraction
of the time between the time of his injury and
2014, I would have expected him to have
experienced problems with nutrition as well as
with fluid and electrolyte disorders, but I
saw no mention of these by Dr. Mayerberger.
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3.  Long standing diabetes mellitus often
reduces gastrointestinal motility,
particularly in the stomach [gastroparesis],
that in turn causes gastroesophageal reflux
and vomiting that may damage teeth.  In this
case along with antidiabetic drugs the
claimant has been prescribed metoclopramide, a
medication that increases emptying of the
stomach and Nexium, a medication that reduces
stomach acidity.  Both are used to treat
reflux.  Thus, at this point, there is
insufficient information for me to exclude
reflux unrelated to medications as a major
contributor to Mr. Webber’s dental problems
since he is a known diabetic and chronically
taking medications used to treat this 
condition.

4.  Dr. Lehrer’s report, among other things,
reflects that the claimant has irritable bowel
syndrome [IBS].  Patients with this idiopathic
condition often suffer from recurrent
abdominal pain, constipation and diarrhea.  
Anticholinergic medications such as the
hyoscyamine and dicyclomine prescribed to
Mr. Webber are often used for this condition.
Unfortunately, along with relieving some IBS

` symptoms, they cause dry mouth, a condition
that predisposes to tooth decay.  According to
the literature, they have a more significant
relationship to dental problems than opiates. 
Anticholinergic medications are not ordinarily
used to treat chronic back pain.    

A hearing was held on June 28, 2016.  At that time,

the respondents contended that the requested treatment

was not reasonably necessary in connection with the

compensable injury.  The claimant testified on direct

examination:

Q.  Without telling me what the doctors have
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told you, why do you believe that your current
need for dental treatment is related to your
job-related injury?

A.  The medication and the pain that I was
getting from either.  Basically, not taking
the pain medication.  Meaning when it wore
off, before I could take my pain medication,
caused me to be violently sick and throwing
up basically.  

Q.  And have those symptoms lasted over a
period of time?

A.  Yes, they did.     

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

September 13, 2016.  The administrative law judge found

that the dental treatment requested by the claimant was

reasonably necessary.  The administrative law judge

ordered, “The respondent shall provide such treatment to

the claimant.”  The respondents appeal to the Full

Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of

the evidence that medical treatment is reasonably

necessary.  Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App.
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260, 209 S.W.3d 445 (2005).  Preponderance of the

evidence means the evidence having greater weight or

convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher

Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  What

constitutes reasonably necessary medical treatment is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Wright Contracting

Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W.2d 750 (1984).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “1.  The claimant has proven by a preponderance

of the evidence that the dental treatment requested is

reasonable and necessary and causally related to the use

of prescription pain medications used to treat his 2005

compensable injury.”  The Full Commission does not

affirm this finding.  If an injury is compensable, then

every natural consequence of that injury is also

compensable.  Hubley v. Best Western Governor’s Inn, 52

Ark. App. 226, 916 S.W.2d 143 (1996).  The basic test is

whether there is a causal connection between the two

episodes.  Jeter v. B.R. McGinty Mechanical, 62 Ark.

App. 53, 968 S.W.2d 645 (1998).  Whether there is a

causal connection is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Id.
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In the present matter, the Full Commission finds

that the claimant did not prove there was a causal

connection between the compensable injury and the need

for dental surgery reported by Dr. Ward.  The parties

stipulated that the claimant sustained a compensable

injury on October 20, 2005.  The claimant testified that

he injured his back as a result of performing employment

services for the respondents.  Dr. Johnson performed a

lumbar discectomy on December 14, 2005 and a lumbar

fusion on April 26, 2006.  The parties stipulated that

the claimant became permanently totally disabled on

January 27, 2009 as a result of the compensable back

injury.  

Dr. Ward, a dental surgeon, stated on January 4,

2016 that he had examined the claimant and had found

“advanced erosion, abrasion decay, recurrent decay and

failing restoration.”  Dr. Ward reported that the

claimant had “vomited many times as a result of his pain

medications.”  Dr. Ward opined that “the conditions that

I have found regarding Mr. Webber’s teeth are causally

related to his long term use of prescription pain

medications....I recommend full mouth extractions and
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placement of dental implants and fixed prostheses as

treatment for his condition.”

It is within the Commission’s province to weigh all

of the medical evidence and to determine what is most

credible.  Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark.

94, 989 S.W.2d 151 (1999).  The Commission has the

authority to accept or reject a medical opinion and the

authority to determine its probative value.  Poulan Weed

Eater v. Marshall, 79 Ark. App. 129, 84 S.W.3d 878

(2002).  In the present matter, the Full Commission

finds that the opinions of Dr. Lehrer and Dr. Simmons

are more credible than the opinion of Dr. Ward and

entitled to greater evidentiary weight.  Dr. Lehrer

reported that the only documented dental treatment for

the claimant was extraction of a single tooth on May 26,

2015.  Dr. Lehrer opined that the loss of the tooth “was

not causally related” to the compensable injury “but

rather from chronic, pre-existing conditions.  In

addition, I did not observe any untoward dentition which

would have resulted from the accident.”  The Full

Commission finds that Dr. Lehrer’s opinion is

corroborated by the record and is entitled to

significant evidentiary weight.
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Dr. Simmons provided a lengthy report which listed 

all of the medications which had been prescribed for the

claimant.  Dr. Simmons was unable to identify a cause or

duration of the claimant’s dental problems.  Dr. Simmons

recognized that opioids sometimes caused nausea and

vomiting but he was unable to identify a valid causal

connection between the claimant’s use of opioids and the

claimant’s dental condition.  Dr. Simmons opined that

the claimant’s dental condition could just have likely

been related to medication used in connection with

diabetes mellitus and irritable bowel syndrome, and that

neither condition was causally related to the

compensable injury.  The Full Commission finds that Dr.

Simmons’ opinion is corroborated by the record and is

entitled to significant evidentiary weight.

After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission finds that the claimant did not prove that

the reported need for dental surgery was a natural

consequence of or was causally related to his October

2005 compensable injury.  The claimant did not prove by

a preponderance of the evidence that the surgery

recommended by Dr. Ward was reasonably necessary in

connection with the compensable injury.  We therefore
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reverse the administrative law judge’s opinion, and this

claim is denied and dismissed.

IT IS SO ORDERED.      

SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

CHRISTOPHER L. PALMER, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the record in

this claim, I dissent from the majority opinion, finding

that the claimant did not prove that the reported need

for dental surgery was a natural consequence of or was

causally related to his October 2005 compensable injury,

i.e., the claimant did not prove by a preponderance of

the evidence that the surgery recommended by Dr. Ward

was reasonably necessary in connection with the

compensable injury.

    Arkansas Code Annotated §11-9-508(a)

(Supp. 2009) requires an employer to provide an injured

employee such medical services "as may be reasonably
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necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee." However, the employee has the burden of

proving by a preponderance of the evidence that medical

treatment is reasonable and necessary. Stone v. Dollar

Gen. Stores, 91 Ark. App. 260, 209 S.W.3d 445 (2005).

What constitutes reasonable and necessary medical

treatment is a question of fact to be determined by the

Commission. Bohannon v. Wal-Mart Stores, Inc., 102 Ark.

App. 37, 279 S.W.3d 502 (2008).

It is also a familiar rule of law that, when

the primary injury is shown to have arisen out of and in

the course of employment, the employer is responsible

for any natural consequence that flows from that injury.

K II Constr. Co. v. Crabtree, 78 Ark. App. 222, 79

S.W.3d 414 (2002). However, for this rule to apply, the

basic test is whether there is a causal connection

between the injury and the consequences of such. Id. The

burden is on the employee to establish the necessary

causal connection. Crudup v. Regal Ware, Inc., 341 Ark.

804, 20 S.W.3d 900 (2000).

The claimant sustained a compensable injury to

his back on October 20, 2005 and was subsequently found

to be permanently and totally disabled as of January 27,
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2009.  By letter dated January 4, 2016, the claimant’s

treating dentist opined that as a result of the effects

of long-term use of prescription pain medications and

the side effects of those medications, the claimant

needs full-mouth extractions and placement of dental

implants and fixed prostheses.  The respondents denied

liability for the recommended treatment and as a result

a hearing was held on June 28, 2016.

The claimant offered testimony that he

regularly had dental evaluations and cleanings utilizing

the National Health Coverage that was available to him

until he moved from the United Kingdom to the United

States in 1997.  Once the claimant moved to the United

States, he continued to care for his teeth by regularly

brushing and flossing and seeing a dentist twice per

year.  The claimant testified that in October 2005, when

he suffered his compensable injury, he did not have any

concerns about premature deterioration or the condition

of his teeth.  According to the claimant, he had no

reason to believe that he was experiencing any erosion

of the enamel on his teeth.

The claimant testified that Dr. Roberts was

his dentist for a period of time but that Dr. Ward has
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been his dentist since 2006.  The claimant’s dentist

offered an opinion within a reasonable degree of medical

certainty that the claimant’s need for extractions and

dental implants is causally related to his long-term use

of prescription pain medications.  Dr. Ward specifically

stated, “I examined Mr. Webber visually and

radiographically and found advanced erosion, abrasion,

decay, recurrent decay and failing restoration.”

The respondents offered opinions from two

physicians, Dr. Harry Lehrer and Dr. Henry Simmons, Jr.,

regarding the causal connection between the claimant’s

compensable injury and his need for dental work. 

Neither physician examined the claimant’s teeth.  Dr.

Lehrer provided the following opinion:

... Tooth number thirty one (31) was
extracted on 26 May 2015 which
allegedly was symptomatic for
approximately one (1) year, which
presented with significant recurrent
caries that, with a high degree of
medical and dental probability,
deemed it hopeless for retention. 
Therefore, it is my opinion that the
loss of it is not causally related
to the incident on 25 October 2005,
but rather from chronic, pre-
existing conditions.  In addition, I
did not observe any untoward
dentition which would have resulted
from the incident.  It is true that
many medications can result in
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xerostomia (dry mouth) which would
have a greater predilection for an
individual to develop carious
lesions, however, this syndrome was
not reported in Mr. Webber’s medical
records and/or the limited dental
records.  In addition, even though
xerostomia is compromising to the
dentition, it can be circumvented by
meticulous dental hygiene and more
frequent professional dental visits,
and with specific recommendations by
the providers (rinses, adjunctive
cleaning aids, etc.).  Therefore, by
my knowledge, experience, judgment,
and training, I opine that any
dental treatment rendered and/or
recommended for Mr. Nicholas Webber
is not causally related to the
industrial incident of 25 October
2005 and is not medically necessary
with respect to it.

Additionally, Dr. Lehrer noted that “[t]here

were no dental records available for review proximal to

the incident of 25 October 2005.  The only dental

records afforded me were from 26 May 2015....”  Dr.

Lehrer reserved the right to modify his opinion should

any additional records become available.

Dr. Lehrer acknowledges he did not have any

dental records to review other than those dated May 26,

2015.  Accordingly, his opinion is not of the same

probative value as that of Dr. Ward since Dr. Ward has

been the claimant’s dentist since 2006.  Although Dr.



WEBBER - F511949 23

Lehrer expressed an opinion that the May 26, 2015

condition of the claimant’s teeth was not causally

related to the incident of October 25, 2005, there is

nothing in his report indicating what he thinks was the

likely cause of the problem with the claimant’s teeth. 

Dr. Simmons also reviewed some of the

claimant’s medical and dental records and rendered an

opinion regarding causation.  Dr. Simmons’ opinion

states, in pertinent part, the following:

My opinion, within reasonable degree
medical and toxicological certainty,
is that Dr. Ward’s conclusion as
reported is speculation. ...

... Mr. Webber has many other
medical problems in addition to
those involving his back and teeth. 
Among them are diabetes mellitus,
hypertension, hyperlipidemia,
depression, irritable bowel
syndrome, dizziness and tinnitus.
...

From the above, it is not possible
for me to identify either the cause
or the duration of Mr. Webber’s
dental problems.  Not only are there
various mutually exclusive
historical details but also
competing explanations.  I will list
the problems with this conclusion as
a series of points below.

1.  The claimant testified that he
had had two root canals done before
his injury in 2005.  Given that this
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procedure is not carried out on
healthy teeth, his contention that
he had good dental health antedating
the event needs further scrutiny.
Such investigation has been
compromised by the lack of available
dental records antedating his back
injury.

2.  Opioids do sometimes provoke
nausea and vomiting.  Mr. Webber
testified that the “narcotic”
medication that he has taken for ten
plus years had caused him to vomit
every two hours.  However, when pain
specialist Scott Mayerberger
evaluated the claimant’s records in
2014, he found that Mr. Webber was
obtaining “significant benefit” from
his pain medication and that he was
“not experiencing significant side
effects from this medication.’  The
physician’s faith in these
statements is supported by his
recommendation that Mr. Webber
continue to take a potent opioid
medication.  If the claimant had
been suffering from vomiting related
injury to his teeth after 9 years,
it is difficult to understand why
the problem did not lead to a
documented complaint.  Furthermore,
if he had indeed been vomiting every
two hours for any significant
fraction of the time between the
time of his injury and 2014, I would
have expected him to have
experienced problems with nutrition
as well as with fluid and
electrolyte disorders, but I saw no
mention of these by Dr. Mayerberger.

3.  Long standing diabetes mellitus
often reduces gastrointestinal
motility, particularly in the
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stomach [gastroparesis], that in
turn causes gastroesophageal reflux
and vomiting that may damage teeth. 
In this case along with antidiabetic
drugs the claimant has been
prescribed metoclopramide, a
medication that increases emptying
of the stomach and Nexium, a
medication that reduces stomach
acidity.  Both are used to treat
reflux.  Thus, at this point, there
is insufficient information for me
to exclude reflux unrelated to
medications as a major contributor
to Mr. Webber’s dental problems
since he is a known diabetic and
chronically taking medications used
to treat the condition.

4.  Dr. Lehrer’s report, among other
things, reflects that the claimant
has irritable bowel syndrome [IBS]. 
Patients with this idiopathic
condition often suffer from
recurrent abdominal pain,
constipation and diarrhea. 
Anticholinergic medications such as
the hyoscyamine and dicyclomine
prescribed to Mr. Webber are often
used for this condition. 
Unfortunately, along with relieving
some IBS symptoms, they cause dry
mouth, a condition that predisposes
to tooth decay.  According to the
literature, they have a more
significant relationship to dental
problems than opiates. 
Anticholinergic medications are not
ordinarily used to treat chronic
back pain.

Although Dr. Simmons is a recognized authority

in toxicology, a review of his CV does not reveal that
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he has any training or experience in the field of

dentistry.  Thus, his opinion is entitled to weight in

regard to whether it is possible for chronic, long term

use of prescription pain medications to cause dental

problems from a chemical standpoint; however, whether

long term use of prescription medications actually

caused dental problems in a specific situation should be

addressed by a dentist.  Like Dr. Lehrer, Dr. Simmons

acknowledged that his review of medical records and

dental reports was not complete. 

Dr. Simmons opines that Dr. Ward’s opinion was

speculation; however, Dr. Ward stated unequivocally,

within a reasonable degree of medical certainty, that

the claimant’s need for extractions and dental implants

is causally related to his long-term use of prescription

pain medications.   In contrast, Dr. Simmons did not

review the claimant’s complete dental record, did not

personally examine the claimant, was not qualified to

examine the claimant from a dental perspective, and used

ambiguous words such as “if” and “may” in formulating

his opinion.  In his opinion letter, Dr. Simmons

referenced the fact that the claimant has many medical

problems in addition to those involving his back and
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teeth.  He continues on, speculating that the claimant’s

other medical conditions, if those conditions developed

in the claimant as they often do in other people, may

have played a role in the condition of the claimant’s

teeth. 

Dr. Simmons offers four possible reasons for

the claimant’s dental problems.  First, Dr. Simmons

indicates that the claimant’s testimony regarding the

health of his teeth was untruthful.  The claimant

testified that prior to his work-related injury, his

teeth were in good health; however, Dr. Simmons noted

that the claimant had two root canals.  The fact that

the claimant had two root canals is evidence that he

paid attention to his teeth and had proper dental care

instead of allowing his teeth to decay to the point of

inevitable extraction.  To conclude that an individual

did not have good dental health because he had root

canals lacks merit.

In his next point, Dr. Simmons again

questioned the truthfulness of the claimant’s testimony

wherein he indicated that he would vomit every two

hours.  Although Dr. Simmons acknowledged that opioids

sometimes provoke nausea and vomiting, he found it
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difficult to believe that this problem would not lead to

a documented complaint.  However, the only document he

referenced as evidence that the claimant was not

vomiting in the way he indicated was from Dr. Scott

Mayerberger.  Dr. Mayerberger is not the claimant’s

treating physician, but instead is an agent of the

respondent/carrier.  The claimant would not have

complained of problems to Dr. Mayerberger who was simply

hired to perform a narcotic medication review.

Dr. Simmons’ third suggestion is that diabetes

may have led to the claimant’s problems.  Even if this

is the case, the recommended dental work would be

causally connected to this workers’ compensation claim. 

The claimant testified that he first experienced

elevated sugar levels as a result of the steroid shots

he received as part of his treatment related to his

workers’ compensation claim.  

Finally, Dr. Simmons indicated the medications

prescribed to the claimant for IBS cause dry mouth which

predisposes individuals to tooth decay.  This “opinion”

was offered as a generality and was not specific to this

claimant.  

Based on the aforementioned, I find that the
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opinion of Dr. Ward was credible and holds greater

weight than that of Dr. Lehrer and Dr. Simmons.  Thus, I

find that the claimant proved by a preponderance of the

evidence that his need for dental surgery was a natural

consequence of or was causally related to his October

2005 compensable injury.  Therefore, the surgery

recommended by Dr. Ward was reasonably necessary in

connection with the compensable injury and the claimant

should be awarded workers’ compensation benefits for

said medical treatment. 

For the foregoing reasons, I must dissent from

the majority opinion.

PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


